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26 June 2008

Dear Sir/Madam
Re: Consultation on Preferred Options Core Strategy and Development Management for the Easington Local Development Framework
Thank you for inviting the Home Builders Federation to comment on the Core Strategy Preferred Options.  We welcome the production of a well presented and concise Core Strategy document.  We have made the following observations in relation to preferred policies CS6, CS7, CS11 and CS14.
Preferred Policy CS6: Meeting Housing Requirements

The HBF is generally supportive of the approach taken in this preferred policy. We welcome the reference to ‘as a minimum’ in the first sentence.  We support the approach advocated in the Further Proposed Changes to the draft revision Regional Spatial Strategy that states LDF’s may make a case for higher figures were appropriate and are therefore supportive of this preferred policy proposing higher figures.

However, we feel the inter-relationship of the different parts of the policy need clarification. There appears to be net and gross information and does the supply take into account demolitions etc. – we suggest further information is added.

We also welcome the acknowledgement of the importance that should be placed on both the County Durham Strategic Housing Land Availability and County Durham Strategic Housing Market Assessment when considering meeting housing requirements.  The statement in paragraph 5.14 that should the SHMA identify an increased need for housing the Council will consider accelerating the rate of housing delivery and in particular the flexibility this allows is welcomed. 

Although it is noted that the policy requires 80% of new housing to be on previously development land, the reference in paragraph 5.19 to lower densities being considered in certain circumstances is supported. Density should not be a driver of housing, but more an outcome. The overriding concern should be ensuring that what is proposed is the right scheme for the site. Prescriptive density requirements are not helpful, and will not help deliver the right types of development.

Preferred Policy CS7: Affordable Housing
While we recognise there is a need for affordable housing in Easington, as in all parts of the country, we would like to raise a number of concerns regarding this policy and in particular the evidence on which its development is based. 

Evidence

It is noted that the affordable housing requirements are based on the Easington Affordable Housing Strategy (June 2006).  Although this was published prior to the publication of the SHMA guidance (2007), there is no reference in the preferred policy to the sub-regional SHMA for County Durham. This has been undertaken on the basis of the most recent SHMA practice guidance and which has been subject to HBF involvement.  The Housing Market Assessment is particularly important since, to a large extent, the achievement of the delivery of affordable housing is very much dependent on the delivery of market housing, as a large proportion of the annual supply of new affordable housing comes on the back of market housing, and is funded and delivered by the house building industry.  The preferred option should include flexibility to have regard to the findings of the sub-regional SHMA.
Percentage Requirements
Focusing on the detail of the policy and the affordable housing requirements that have come out of the Affordable Housing Strategy, we would like to highlight a number of issues. The Strategy identified a need for affordable housing between 10 – 20% based on the relationship between the lower quartile household incomes and housing costs in each ward. In addition, analysis of evidence enabled identification of the three market typologies within the District but the evidence available did not enable percentage targets for these areas to be established.  On this basis the Strategy suggests the Council should seek higher-end targets (20%) on all sites, whilst the proportion of affordable housing sought in areas of market instability should be in the region of 10%. This approach would support the Council’s strategic objective of creating mixed and balanced communities across the District and its different market areas.  Therefore ward based percentage variations were recommended in the Affordable Housing Strategy but were not carried forward into the planning arena.  HBF object to the district wide requirement given that evidence justifies spatial variations in requirement.
Paragraph 5.22 of the Core Strategy states ‘housing choice in the District is limited in broad terms to lower priced properties or the social rented sector’, therefore the HBF question to what extent the 20% requirement adequately takes into account the ability of the private rented sector to provide housing at an affordable price (bearing in mind private rented shares a customer base with social rented).

In light of the Blyth Valley High Court decision the HBF query how the economic viability of delivering at the 20% requirement has been considered and as such we raise the issue on whether 20% is Easington is likely to be economically viable on the basis of land values and ceiling prices etc.
Tenure
With regard to the proposed tenure split in the policy, the precise mix of affordable dwellings in any housing development should be a matter for negotiation between developers and the Council taking on board the latest information from the evidence base, current market conditions, and the nature and characteristics of each site. It is not for the Council to seek to dictate a precise mix for all housing developments. 

Any particular requirement for the tenure of affordable housing should be determined on a site by site basis, in discussion with RSLs. PPS3, paragraph 22 makes it clear that local authorities should only seek to influence the size and type of affordable housing required based on the findings of the strategic housing market assessment and other local evidence. Paragraph 23 goes on to urge developers to bring forward proposals for market housing which reflect demand and the profile of households requiring market housing.  Two points are relevant from this sentence. Firstly, it is demand as well as the profile of housing which should influence what developers provide onsite. Secondly, while local authorities can seek to influence the mix and type of affordable housing delivered, they have no role in dictating the equivalent in market housing.
HBF objects to the expectation by the Council that affordable housing will be provided according to a 50:50 ratio (50% discounted sale and 50% social rented) on all sites without robust evidence. We encourage the Council to await the sub-regional SHMA for Durham County which should provide more up to date recommendations. It is not clear what data underpinned the recommendation for the proposed tenure split and we would ask for clarification on this matter.
Preferred Policy CS11: Sustainable Development and Renewable Energy
Paragraph 1.8 of PPS12 makes it clear that planning policies should not seek to duplicate or cut across matters more appropriately within the scope of other legislative regimes. HBF considers the issues included in this draft SPD are manifestly the responsibility of the building regulations. 

HBF supports in principle Government’s policy to seek to improve the quality and energy performance of new housing development beyond levels set out in current building regulations. The industry is signed up to the principle of a ten year time frame to securing zero carbon development as set out in the current raft of consultation documents allied to PPS1 (level 3 by 2010, level 4 by 2013 and level 6 by 2016). We consider this to be a very challenging target as it will require substantial changes in practices, techniques and procedures currently employed throughout the house building industry. Perhaps more importantly, however, it requires significant changes and 'up-skilling' in the supply industries and energy industries if new and emerging technologies are to be developed to such a degree that their reliability and quantity of supply can be guaranteed. This is far from being proven at present; hence the ten year timescale. Nonetheless we believe it to be an achievable challenge provided that the various stakeholders work in collaboration towards a single and clearly defined set of objectives.

It is worrying, therefore, to find that through the wording of this preferred policy that we are not working to a single set of policy objectives. Rather, that each council is proposing to set their own targets which may be less well defined or clear and with less understanding of the implications of those targets. The house building industry simply cannot operate effectively in a climate whereby each individual council has their own increasingly onerous and poorly justified policy. We are already seeing a situation develop whereby individual authorities and regions are seeking to out-do other authorities and/or regions by seeking to develop the most onerous targets. Having a plethora of different targets and policies in operation can only be counter-productive, not only to achieving the overall carbon reduction targets, but also to the need to deliver a substantial step-change in housing supply in the North West region.

If the Code for Sustainable Homes is to have any value then it must be rolled out on a consistent basis nationally. If individual authorities are allowed to establish their own interpretations of, or alternatives to the Code, the Code itself will serve no purpose.
We would like to raise particular concerns about the wording ‘or higher as dictated by legislation in iii) – the Code is not legislation, therefore this should be amended accordingly.
Preferred Policy CS14: Planning Obligations
The HBF draws attention to the Circular 05/2005, paragraph B5, which sets out five tests which must be met by all local planning authorities in seeking planning obligations:

‘A planning obligation must be:

(i) relevant to planning;

(ii) necessary to make the proposed development acceptable in planning terms;

(iii) directly related to the proposed development;

(iv) fairly and reasonably related in scale and kind to the proposed development; and

(v) reasonable in all other respects’.

Any obligation must meet these tests and it is considered that contributions for art are not necessary for a development to go ahead and therefore conflict with the circular. 

Paragraph 6.27 refers to the proposed Community Infrastructure Levy (CIL). CIL is not likely to be adopted before 2010 and would not be appropriate to be brought forward through SPD as it is a fundamental policy change and in accordance with PPS12 SPD’s explain but do not make policy.  The reference to Section 106 agreement’s being retained in paragraph 6.28 should be deleted as this is far from certain.
Thank you again for giving the Home Builders Federation the opportunity to comment on the consultation document. We look forward to your consideration of our objections and trust we will be kept informed of the future progress of the document.

Yours faithfully

Gina Bourne

Gina Bourne
Regional Planner – Northern Regions
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